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While his commitment to the legal field and 

the military is commendable, it is noteworthy 
that he is deeply rooted in his native commu-
nity of Kinston, North Carolina. Judge Jones 
has volunteered and been active on more than 
20 nonprofit boards within Kinston for over 30 
years and received the Kinston-Lenoir County 
Chamber of Commerce award of Citizen of the 
Year for 2013. 

Judge Jones is married to the former Edwi-
na Link and has two children, Krystle and 
Erika. 

Judge Jones is a man of integrity, valor, and 
service. I ask my colleagues to join me in ap-
plauding my dear friend, Judge Paul L. Jones, 
and recognize his lifelong devotion to the peo-
ple of Lenoir County and the State of North 
Carolina. 

f 

HONORING MONSIGNOR EDWARD 
BARRY 

HON. ELIOT L. ENGEL 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 2, 2016 

Mr. ENGEL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor a man who has been an integral part of 
the Bronx and Westchester communities for 
more than four decades, Monsignor Edward 
Barry. 

Born in Washington Heights, Msgr. Barry 
traces his roots from County Waterford. He 
graduated from St. Anthony’s elementary 
school in Nanuet, NY in 1961 and then grad-
uated Albertus Magnus High School in 
Bardonia, NY in 1965. In 1969, he graduated 
from Cathedral College in New York and then 
went on to St. Joseph’s Seminary. After being 
ordained in 1973, he was appointed Parochial 
Vicar at St. Patrick’s in Yorktown Heights, NY 
where he spent 7 years. As a young priest at 
St. Patrick’s parish in Yorktown Heights, he 
was a member of the Yorktown Interfaith Alli-
ance and a member of the Yorktown Sub-
stance Abuse Advisory Board. In 1980, Msgr. 
Barry was appointed Parochial Vicar of St. 
Frances de Chantal in the Bronx, NY. Fol-
lowing 6 years at St. Frances, he was ap-
pointed in 1986 as Executive Director of Youth 
Services and CYO for the Archdiocese of New 
York. From 1986–1991, he served as Chair-
man of the Board for the Kennedy Center in 
NYC and Chairman of the Board of Head Start 
at the Spellman Center in NYC. 

In 1991 Msgr. Barry became pastor of St. 
Charles Borromeo in Dover Plains where he 
spent the next 13 years during which he was 
appointed Honorary Prelate. In 2004 he 
moved to become Dean of the Northeast 
Bronx Deanery and assigned as Pastor of St. 
Barnabas in the Bronx, before returning to 
Yorktown Heights. 

Msgr. Barry’s faith and devotion have 
served as a guiding light to countless men and 
women over the years. This year, the Amer-
ican Irish Association of Westchester is hon-
oring Msgr. Barry at their annual dinner dance. 
They could not have picked a more deserving 
honoree. Congratulations to Msgr. Barry on re-
ceiving this wonderful recognition, and my 
thanks to him for all he has done to better his 
and our community. 

GIRL SCOUT GUSTALINE SAMBA 
EARNS GIRL SCOUT GOLD AWARD 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 2, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Gustaline Samba of Fort Bend 
County, TX, for earning her Girl Scout Gold 
Award. 

The Gold Award is the highest achievement 
a Girl Scout can earn. To earn this distin-
guished award, Gustaline had to spend at 
least 80 hours developing and executing a 
project that would benefit the community and 
have a long-term impact on girls as well. To 
do this she created ‘‘Project Cycle Safety 
Shield,’’ which addresses bike safety in her 
community where students often ride their 
bikes to school. 

On behalf of the Twenty-Second Congres-
sional District of Texas, congratulations again 
to Gustaline Samba for earning her Girl Scout 
Gold Award. We are confident she will have 
continued success in her future endeavors. 
We are very proud. 

f 

HONORING WILLIAM T. BROWN 

HON. DAVID E. PRICE 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 2, 2016 

Mr. PRICE of North Carolina. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to honor the life and legacy of Wil-
liam T. Brown of Fayetteville, North Carolina, 
a committed advocate for civil rights and edu-
cational excellence. His place in history was 
secured by his leadership during the integra-
tion of Cumberland County schools, one of the 
largest and most diverse school districts in the 
state of North Carolina. 

Mr. Brown passed away on November 14 at 
the age of 87. My wife Lisa and I wish to ex-
tend our deepest condolences to his family, 
friends, and colleagues. 

A North Carolina native, William T. Brown 
graduated from North Carolina A&T State Uni-
versity in 1948 and North Carolina Central 
University in 1954. Mr. Brown also pursued 
graduate degrees at Columbia University and 
the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. 

In 1955, Mr. Brown moved to Fayetteville 
and began teaching science at E.E. Smith 
High School. After leading Ferguson Elemen-
tary School, he served as principal of Wash-
ington Drive Junior High School from 1963 to 
1971, where he oversaw the process of inte-
gration almost a decade after the landmark 
Supreme Court case, Brown v. Board of Edu-
cation. 

In 1971, Mr. Brown became principal of E.E. 
Smith High School. It was during this pivotal 
year that white students began attending the 
historically black high schools in Cumberland 
County. During this time, Mr. Brown empha-
sized to students and parents that their suc-
cess in breaking down barriers would be re-
membered long after the racial backlash had 
subsided. 

A career educator, Mr. Brown later became 
assistant superintendent and associate super-
intendent for Fayetteville City Schools. He re-
tired in 1992 and served as special assistant 

to the chancellor at Fayetteville State Univer-
sity until 1995. He was then appointed to the 
University of North Carolina Board of Gov-
ernors and served as trustee emeritus at Fay-
etteville State University. 

In 1994, the Cumberland County Board of 
Education named William T. Brown Elemen-
tary in Spring Lake, North Carolina, the coun-
ty’s first year-round school, in his honor. In 
2014, Fayetteville State University named a 
Distinguished Professorship in Economics in 
recognition of his many contributions. 

The Fayetteville community and the State of 
North Carolina continue to benefit from William 
Brown’s contributions to public education, de-
segregation, and expanded opportunity. He 
was a revered leader in the community, and 
his tireless efforts helped provide a better fu-
ture for the people of Cumberland County, the 
Fourth District, and North Carolina. 

f 

HONORING SHAYA GUTLEIZER 

HON. DANIEL M. DONOVAN, JR. 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 2, 2016 

Mr. DONOVAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor Brooklyn resident Shaya Gutleizer’s 
ceaseless devotion to his community. 

Born and raised in Brooklyn, Shaya knew as 
a child that he wanted to be a first responder 
like his father when he grew up. In fact, he 
signed up to be an Emergency Medical Tech-
nician (EMT) when he turned 18 and received 
his certification shortly after. When he wasn’t 
saving lives on the clock, Shaya was giving 
his time working with multiple volunteer ambu-
lance services. As an EMT, Shaya was re-
sponsible for numerous pre-hospital saves, 
which involves reviving individuals who are 
clinically dead. Due to his heroism, Shaya has 
been honored at various second-chance 
brunches, events where the honoree is 
thanked by the person he resuscitated. 

Moreover, Shaya Gutleizer has not been 
afraid to put his life on the line in service to 
others. On September 11, 2001, Shaya 
rushed to the World Trade Center and re-
mained there for several days to assist with 
the rescue efforts. Soon after, he decided to 
serve his country further by enlisting in the 
Army. However, due to the conditions he en-
countered at Ground Zero, Shaya developed 
breathing difficulties and received a medical 
discharge. After finding out how many fellow 
9/11 first responders were developing health 
issues, Shaya became a tireless advocate for 
the passage and permanent extension of 
Zadroga health benefits for the courageous 
heroes, such as himself who risked their lives 
on that fateful day to save others. 

Mr. Speaker, Shaya Gutleizer’s devotion to 
serving his fellow man and saving lives re-
flects the good in each of us. This country is 
great due to individuals like him, and I am 
proud to take this moment to honor him. 

VerDate Sep 11 2014 23:59 Dec 02, 2016 Jkt 069060 PO 00000 Frm 00002 Fmt 0626 Sfmt 9920 E:\CR\FM\A02DE8.001 E02DEPT1rf
re

de
ric

k 
on

 D
S

K
30

M
X

08
2P

R
O

D
 w

ith
 R

E
M

A
R

K
S



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of Remarks E1575 December 2, 2016 
RETIREMENT OF MARY ANNIE 

HARPER FROM THE U.S. HOUSE 
OF REPRESENTATIVES 

HON. FRANK A. LoBIONDO 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 2, 2016 

Mr. LOBIONDO. Mr. Speaker, it is with a 
heavy heart and tremendous gratitude that I 
express my deepest appreciation to my Chief 
of Staff, Mary Annie Harper, for her more than 
29 years of incredibly loyal service at my side 
on behalf of South Jersey residents. 

In May 1987, Mary Annie joined in helping 
me as my Chief of Staff as I started my fresh-
man term as a member of the New Jersey 
General Assembly. For almost three decades 
I have relied daily on her invaluable insights 
and sound judgment. She has helped me re-
main focused and motivated, reminding me 
daily to stay grounded and always remember 
my South Jersey roots. 

Her clear passion for public policy and poli-
tics is evident to anyone who has worked with 
her. Without any hesitation I can say that 
there will never be another Mary Annie Harper 
in my office or my life. Her heart and humor 
will be two of her many character qualities I 
will miss going forward. 

On behalf of all of the residents of South 
Jersey, the staff and myself, I wish Mary 
Annie a very rewarding and well-deserved re-
tirement and thank her both for her steadfast 
friendship and loyal service to South Jersey. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. TERRI A. SEWELL 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 2, 2016 

Ms. SEWELL of Alabama. Mr. Speaker, dur-
ing the votes held on December 2nd, 2016, I 
was inescapably detained and away handling 
important matters related to my District and 
the State of Alabama. If I had been present, 
I would have voted YES on Agreeing to the 
Conference Report to Accompany S. 2943, 
and YES on Approving the Journal. 

f 

CELEBRATING THE DREAMERS 

SPEECH OF 

HON. DINA TITUS 
OF NEVADA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 1, 2016 

Ms. TITUS. Mr. Speaker, my office was 
overwhelmed with phone calls in the days fol-
lowing the election. 

DACA recipients, their friends, and their 
family were afraid: Will I be deported, they 
asked. Will my cousin be deported? Will my 
friends be deported? 

I know these questions were not just being 
uttered in Southern Nevada. People were ask-
ing them in living rooms, kitchens, restaurants, 
schools, and countless other places across 
the country. 

For our DREAMers and their loved ones, 
the fear and anxiety will continue if we don’t 
responsibly act to reform our broken immigra-
tion system. 

Since the election we’ve heard very little 
from the incoming administration about what’s 
actually going to happen once President 
Obama leaves office. 

That is why I recently held an immigration 
advocacy roundtable with local community 
leaders like The Legal Aid Center of Southern 
Nevada, UNLV, the Latin Chamber of Com-
merce, and other local officials. 

We wanted to let families know that despite 
the uncertainty, we are here to help them. 

Together, we want to change the tone that 
we heard from Donald Trump during the elec-
tion. 

After months of disgraceful speeches about 
walls and deportations, Trump and his admin-
istration must now deal with the gravity of the 
situation. 

It’s time they acquaint themselves with the 
young men and women who have been able 
to work, go to school, contribute to the tax 
base, and live life without fear of being thrown 
out of the country they call home. 

f 

HONORING MARTA I. BOOKBINDER 

HON. JACKIE SPEIER 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 2, 2016 

Ms. SPEIER. Mr. Speaker, I rise to honor 
Marta I. Bookbinder, an outstanding educator, 
communicator and counselor, who is retiring 
after 17 years as the Collaborative Projects 
Coordinator of the adult and youth programs 
at the Community Learning Center in South 
San Francisco. 

Marta is the last original founding member 
of the Community Learning Center which 
opened doors to countless preschool to adult 
learners. CLC is a program of the South San 
Francisco Public Library in the heart of the 
historic downtown area, easily accessible to 
the great number of immigrants from around 
the world. The center is an irreplaceable gem 
of the community and a perfect reflection of 
the values Marta has embraced her entire life 
and career. 

In close partnership with the school district, 
CLC offers English and computer classes and 
Spanish language literacy tutoring for adults 
and homework help classes for elementary 
school students from the surrounding schools. 
Adults learn to maneuver education, health, 
transportation, employment, financial and vot-
ing systems, giving them the tools to help 
themselves and to make progress. 

Having completed her own education in the 
U.S. and Latin America, Marta was perfectly 
positioned to become a global educator. She 
holds an M.A. in Counseling Psychology, a 
B.A. in International Relations, an A.A. in 
English and Psychology and a teaching cre-
dential for English as a Second Language, 
Citizenship and Conversational Spanish. She 
is fluent in English and Spanish and com-
petent in Italian. 

Marta began her career as a program as-
sistant at the job placement and career center 
at Skyline College in 1989. She moved on to 
the College of Notre Dame as a staff assistant 
in 1993 and to the Family Council of Half 
Moon Bay as the director of parent services in 
1997. While she held that position, she also 
became an adult education instructor at the 
Cabrillo Unified School District. From there 

she moved on to the San Mateo Union High 
School District in 1998, and to the South San 
Francisco Unified School District in 1999, 
teaching adult education. She will continue her 
work as an instructor and CBET coordinator of 
adult education at the South San Francisco 
Unified School District. 

Marta never ceases to develop innovative 
ideas to improve the lives of others, a fact 
noted in the community. She has received nu-
merous awards including the Employee of the 
Year and the Mayors Diversity awards from 
the city of South San Francisco, the San 
Mateo County Governing Board Association 
KENT Award for innovation in educational pro-
grams, the Julie Billiart Alumna Award for out-
standing community service from Notre Dame 
de Namur University, and the KQED & Kaiser 
Permanente Bay Area Local Hero Award. 

In her well-deserved retirement, Marta is 
looking forward to spending more time with 
her husband of 45 years, David N. Book-
binder, and their two daughters, Tamara and 
Tatiana. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask the members of the 
House of Representatives to join me in hon-
oring a friend and colleague, Marta Book-
binder, for creating empowering programs at 
the Community Learning Center that have 
turned hundreds of lives around. She is a role 
model for teachers in South San Francisco 
and beyond. 

f 

IN MEMORIAM: PATRICK J. 
MITCHELL 

HON. KYRSTEN SINEMA 
OF ARIZONA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 2, 2016 

Ms. SINEMA. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life and legacy of Patrick Mitchell. 

Pat, a Yuma, Arizona native, dedicated his 
life to public service. He graduated from the 
University of Arizona and received a law de-
gree from Arizona State University. He served 
the City of Phoenix as a member of the Public 
Employees Relations Board and was ap-
pointed special assistant attorney general for 
the State of Arizona, Department of Health. 

Pat was a trusted advisor to many, working 
on presidential campaigns for Kansas Senator 
Gary Hart and Iowa Senator Paul Simon. He 
joined former Arizona Senator Dennis DeCon-
cini’s staff where he handled constituent and 
policy issues for 13 of Arizona’s 15 counties. 
Pat also served as a political advisor to former 
Arizona Governor Janet Napolitano and Con-
gressman Mo Udall and as chief of staff to 
New York Congresswoman Louise Slaughter. 

I am thankful for Pat’s dedication to service 
and appreciate his determination and willing-
ness to make our state and country a better 
place for all Arizonans. 

Please join me in honoring his memory. 
f 

HONORING HELEN ANN HENKEL 

HON. ELIOT L. ENGEL 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 2, 2016 

Mr. ENGEL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor a symbol of volunteerism for all of Yon-
kers: Helen Ann Henkel. For over forty years, 
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